Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

June 12, 2014 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 12, 2014.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk/Tax Collector Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Peggy Neill and Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks.

Visitors:
Charles Bowden and Sheila Crunkleton.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 12, 2014 to order at 7:36 p.m.  
1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Cureton delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Public Hearing – 2014-2015 Proposed Budget

· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing at 7:33 p.m. and announced that this was a three-minute comment section.  
· Mr. Charles Bowden of 6409 Pleasant Grove Road referred to page 12 of the budget, which contained a narrative of the expenses for “Office” and “Planning”.  Councilwoman LaMonica clarified that it was on page 10.  Mr. Bowden responded that it was page 12 on his computer and explained that it says “we are proposing an increase in the clerk’s base salary to $32,232 and the finance officer’s base salary is $29,772 representing a 3% cost of living increase”.  Mr. Bowden stated that the council can do whatever they want, but he looked at the current salary for zoning on page 20 (actual 19) where it shows the amendment budget July 1, 2013 to June 30, 2014, which shows that the existing salary for the clerk was $29,808.  The narrative shows a 3% cost of living raise, which Mr. Bowden assumed was what the council intended, however, it is actually an 8.13% increase.  Same thing for the Planning and Zoning.  Mr. Bowden went back to the first one, which goes from $29,808 to a new salary of $32,232, for a total of $2,424, which is 8.13%; that is about $1,520.76 a year more than 3%.  The existing salary for Planning and Zoning is $25,776 and the proposed salary is $27,876, which is a $2,199 increase (8.147%) and 3% would be $773.28; the difference is $1,426.72.  Mr. Bowden stated that the bottom line is that the clerk and the planning and zoning is one in the same person and in total she will get $55,584 increased to $60,104, which is an increase of $4,623; by the way his rounds, that is 8.3%.  A 3% increase would be $1,667.52 and the proposed is $2,955.48.  (As the three-minute timer went off, Councilwoman Critz asked that Mr. Bowden be allowed to continue since no one else had signed up to speak)  Mayor Becker commented that he had an explanation for these numbers and that Mr. Bowden knew the answer.  Mr. Bowden responded that he did not know the answer; the finance officer did his 3% and if you calculate it out it comes out to 3.03%, which is $9.12 a year over the 3%, but that was no big deal.  Mr. Bowden stated that he would assume if you are doing all three of them at 3% there is a vast difference.  It is 8.1%; if the council wants to give her 8.1% that’s their prerogative, they can do what they want to, but he thought they needed to reflect that.  It is not only a cost of living, because it isn’t an 8.1% cost of living increase.  “If it is a merit increase that’s fine, you do what you want to”.  Mr. Bowden stated to follow up on that, there was a memo dated July 5, 2013 where the budget officer proposed to increase his salary from $26,896 to $36,120, which the council didn’t do, in fact that just went away.  Councilwoman LaMonica was supposed to be studying it and Mr. Bowden stated that he never saw it anymore.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented “it was taken off the agenda”.  Mr. Bowden responded “it died and went away”.  Mr. Bowden explained that he received a couple of calls about several things, but people on fixed incomes (there are a number of them here and he is one of them), he believes that Social Security gets about a 1% increase; there are a lot of people ………, the job market is getting better now, but a lot of people would love to have your jobs; “they would”.
· Mayor Becker commented that it was interesting that not getting an increase is somehow an issue and that he would like to address Mr. Bowden’s concern or question about the base salary for the clerk and zoning administrator.  If this council remembers…..  Attorney Griffin interjected that the public hearing is to hear the comments and the council could put it on for discussion later on or as an agenda item.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that it be discussed at the budget adoption.
· Mayor Becker asked if there were any other comments for the budget hearing.  Hearing none, Mayor Becker closed the budget hearing at 7:45 p.m.              
3.
Public Comments
· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road.
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Mayor Becker announced that there were three excused absences this evening; Councilwoman Coffey has a family member that has been hospitalized, Councilwoman Neill was attending a high school graduation and Councilman Countryman was kept at work.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the consent agenda as it was presented containing the following:
A. May 8, 2014 Regular Meeting Minutes, May 13, 2014 Special Meeting Minutes and May 22, 2014 Special Meeting Minutes
B. April 2014 Tax Collector’s Report
C. April 2014 Finance Report

and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Critz, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of the 2014-2015 Budget 
· Mayor Becker stated that he would open the floor for consideration of the budget and clarify for the council the question that was brought up [under public hearing comments], so that there are no concerns.  Mayor Becker pointed to page 4 of the budget and explained that the line items within departments are not statutory; they are not adopted.  The ordinance is adopted, but what is in the individual items are not; whether it be the clerk’s salary or office supplies; anything in the office category can be shuffled around as long as we adhere to what’s in the budget ordinance.  Mayor Becker stated that we would be coming in under budget in the office portion of the budget ordinance.  Mayor Becker reminded the council that in July or August of 2013 after the budget was adopted there was discussion and evaluation of the clerk and zoning administrator and she was given an increase, which did not affect the budget, because it didn’t affect the overall expenditures in “Office”, so there was no need to amend the budget for that if there wasn’t going to be a bump in the budget; if the office expense would have been over, then a budget amendment would have had to be adopted.  Mayor Becker stated that he did not have the current salary in front of him, but he used the same calculations and the increase for the clerk and planning and zoning director is right around 3% or 3.01% or whatever it rounds out to so we have whole dollars for the month.  Mayor Becker stated that it is a 3% increase and that perhaps it was on the minutes; it was very clear what we were paying the clerk/zoning administrator.  It was not hidden, those earlier salary increases were approved in an open meeting and it was recorded on the minutes that were on the website.  It is up to the council if they think somehow the clerk is getting too much of an increase.  Councilwoman Critz stated that her only comment is that she thought the confusion comes in where you are not looking at these jobs as separate.  Mayor Becker responded well there’s that too, Mr. Bowden was correct in that the number in the budget was the number prior to the increase; that is what we budgeted for the position and the salary increase came after the budget was adopted.  Councilwoman LaMonica questioned that the current base salary is not what is reflected ($32 not $29).  Mayor Becker responded that if you go to page 18 on the budget where it says $29,080, which is what we budgeted and what we adopted in the budget, which is why it was presented.  The budget was never amended, because it didn’t affect the budget; the office budget remained $100,000.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it was the current base salary that we are adding the 3% to.  Mayor Becker responded exactly.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented “so, we made that adjustment after the research was done and all the job descriptions were finalized”.  Mayor Becker responded that neither he nor the council felt the budget needed to be re-amended, because we weren’t changing the category in the ordinance.  Councilwoman Critz commented that we had increased the salary prior to the cost of living increase; Councilwoman LaMonica and Councilwoman Coffey did some research on what other people in our community and other towns within Union County and our surrounding areas were being paid for these jobs and we realized that we had a situation where we all felt that Ms. Brooks was being underpaid for those positions.  Mayor Becker concurred that that was the discussion and it was a lengthy discussion; job descriptions were rewritten extensively.  Councilwoman LaMonica added “a dozen towns to benchmark”.  Councilwoman Critz commented “because she has been taking on more and more responsibility”.  Mayor Becker noted that finance reports are released every month that show what the clerk is paid each month and it’s a bigger number than what is in the budget, but nothing has been hidden and nothing has been concealed from the public or the council; it’s just a question of whether there is a statutory obligation to amend the budget when you’re making a change within a departmental appropriation and there isn’t.  It’s kind of weird to actually amend a budget without changing a line item in the ordinance.  Mayor Becker stated he didn’t know what you would call that.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that she didn’t think we needed to do that, but she did think that the narrative should be clarified; just to memorialize the documentation that the historical base salary was this, but due to a research project that was done in October or whatever the base salary was changed and that this 3% cost of living is being added to that.  Mayor Becker apologized for not having already done that.  After a brief discussion, the council asked that this be put on next month’s agenda to provide the information, to have it on the website as well as in the council agenda packets; in addition the narrative will be updated.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it will be fully disclosed and Mayor Becker noted that it was a 3% increase.  Councilwoman LaMonica mentioned Ms. Ridings’ position.  Mayor Becker responded that the council has not done anything with that, but they could do that at this meeting; just put the 3% on that one and have no further discussion.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to correct the narrative on the salaries for the planning director/clerk for the previous year (to reflect the actual paid salaries) with a friendly amendment to also make the 3% apply to the deputy clerk’s hourly rate and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker stated that he strived for clarity and apologized to the council.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that she didn’t catch it and thanked Mr. Bowden for double checking the math and the narrative.  Mayor Becker clarified that it is right around 3% not 8%.  Mayor Becker asked if the council had any other questions or comments about the budget.  Councilwoman LaMonica responded that it looked good; conservative.  
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the budget and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 

Nays:  None
· Ordinance-2013-04 is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE TO ESTABLISH A BUDGET

FOR FISCAL YEAR 2014-2015

O-2013-04

Be it ordained by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

Section I. Appropriations. The following amounts are hereby approved in the General Fund for the operation of the Town government and its activities for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2014 and ending 6/30/2015, in accordance with a Chart of Accounts to be established for the Town:



ADMINISTRATIVE & GENERAL GOVERNMENT: 
$269,305.00


Advertising
$1,800.00


Attorney
$9,600.00


Audit
$4,800.00


Community Projects
$24,000.00


Contingency
$3,000.00


Dues
$6,275.00


Elections
$600.00


Employee Overhead
$25,300.00


Fire Protection
$12,000.00


Insurance
$4,500.00





Newsletter
$2,400.00


Office and Clerk
$117,804.00




Planning and Zoning
$42,876.00


Street Lighting
$4,000.00



Tax Collection
$3,750.00


Training
$3,000.00




Travel
$3,600.00


CAPITAL: 


$47,955.00


Capital outlay
$47,955.00


TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS:
$317,260.00

Section II. Estimated Revenues. It is estimated that the following revenues will be available in the General Fund for the fiscal year beginning 7/1/2014 and ending 6/30/2015:



Franchise tax, utility & cable TV
$193,200.00



Interest
$1,200.00



Other income
$3,500.00



Property taxes
$68,290.00



Sales taxes
$46,470.00



Vehicle taxes
$4,600.00


TOTAL ESTIMATED REVENUES:

$317,260.00

Section III. Project Ordinances. All previously-adopted Capital Project Ordinances have been completed and closed out. There are no outstanding encumbrances or appropriations applicable to this budget related to capital projects.

The Mineral Springs town council may approve new multi-year capital projects during the 2014-15 fiscal year and adopt Capital Project Ordinances to authorize expenditures for those projects. Such projects may be funded either by transfers from the General Fund into a Capital Projects Fund, or through other revenue sources such as grants.

Section IV. Property Tax Levy. A tax in the amount of $0.025 per $100.00 of assessed valuation is hereby levied on property within the Town of Mineral Springs which was listed for property taxes in Union County, North Carolina as of January 1, 2014.

ADOPTED this 12th day of June, 2014.  Witness my hand and official seal:

___________________________________

Frederick Becker III, Mayor

Attest:

___________________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk
6.
Red Cross
· Ms. Sheila Crunkleton thanked the council for having her at the meeting and explained that she just wanted to give them some basic information.  “It was almost like déjà vu to last year” when Ms. Crunkleton walked in her phone started going off like crazy, because there was a major storm that swept through Northern Union County all the way across Stanly, Montgomery and Anson.  Those are the four counties that Ms. Crunkleton is responsible for with the American Red Cross; last year she had to leave the meeting quickly to head to Stanly County where she spent the next five days basically.  They had to bring in feeding vehicles, there were major power outages, lots of trees were down; it looked like a war zone going through Albemarle, but the Red Cross was there, as they are always, and the beautiful thing about that is that had that happened right here in Mineral Springs they would have been here as well.  Ms. Crunkleton pointed out the documents that she handed out to the council which show the statistics for the Carolina Piedmont Region, which is the 15 counties including Union County.  On average, in this region there are two fires a day; in Union County they had 48 family house fires last year that the Red Cross responded to.  Whether it is in the middle of the night or the middle of the day, the Red Cross has volunteers that are trained to respond.  The Red Cross has a very small staff of three full time members and then they have a Council on Aging person who works in the office; the rest are volunteers.  As an organization, 90% of their workforce is volunteers, so volunteers are the ones on call 24 hours a day 365 days a year and they are the ones that are going to respond.  When that family, fire department or communications calls the Red Cross and says “we have this family we need you to assist”, they [Red Cross] go out with a team to meet the family to see what their needs are.  Typically they are put in a hotel for a couple of nights (3 to 5), they work with that family on a plan and they give them a little credit card for money for food, clothes and medicine replacements.  The Red Cross works with them on a plan – “where are you going to go from here” and “do you need first month’s rent”.   The Red Cross can help with the first month’s rent and they will work with some of our other community partners.  If Crisis Assistance can help with the first month’s rent then Red Cross will do the security deposit or vice versa; whatever the family may need.  The average time that Red Cross will work with a family is about 30 days, because they want to get them back to where they were pre-disaster; some of these families (80%) are below poverty level, so it is usually a big transformation, because they are already living paycheck to paycheck and now they have lost everything in a house fire.  

· The Red Cross supplies about 40% of the nation’s blood supply; here locally they collected a little over 4,000 units of blood in Union County each year.

· The Red Cross provided community education; they want to make sure that the community is better prepared in times of disaster.  Typically people aren’t prepared to take care of themselves and their families for three days after a disaster.  Ms. Crunkleton explained that one of the things that they are really focusing on now is “mobile apps”.  These are free apps that the Red Cross has.  If you put the tornado one on your phone and a tornado or a major thunderstorm is in the area you will get an alert on your phone.  If a tornado is coming through and actually within your area it will send an alert that sounds like a siren going off.  The first aid app is going to take a little bit of time, but it will walk you through basic first aid: what to do if someone is having a heart attack, if someone is choking, if someone is bleeding, etc.  Ms. Crunkleton suggested that people download these free apps.  The Red Cross has been spending a lot of time with their communities trying to make sure that they are ready in times of disaster.
· Ms. Crunkleton asked if the council had any questions and commented that they have been great supporters, which is appreciated.  Typically, Mineral Springs has funded Red Cross approximately $1,500 each year, which will take care of first month’s rent for three families (typically).  This is very helpful to the Red Cross budget.  Red Cross is not a government agency; they are funded by their local communities.    

· Mayor Becker commented “we appreciate the work the Red Cross does”.  Ms. Crunkleton thanked him and commented that regardless of where they are they are always going to be there for whatever community needs them, which makes Ms. Crunkleton so proud, because it’s not only about Union County, but it’s about this entire country, which is a beautiful thing.  Volunteers are trained here to respond nationally when they need them; Red Cross is always one of the first ones to send somebody out for a national disaster and that feels good.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she was not in the community during the train crash in 2011, but she still hears people talking about the response that the Red Cross had here; “we do know what it feels like”.  Ms. Crunkleton responded that they were proud to be here; that was probably one of her proudest moments in her entire involvement with the American Red Cross; she was very proud of how they responded.  
7.
Catawba Lands Conservancy
· Mayor Becker stated that Catawba Lands Conservancy was scheduled, but he did not see anybody that looked like they are here from Catawba Lands Conservancy.  They did send a letter and Mayor Becker spoke with Margaret [Brantley] after they had contacted Ms. Brooks.  It is up to the council to decide how to handle their funding request without a presentation.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town had not heard from Turning Point; the town doesn’t generally make the contact.  Town policy is that the council likes to see these agencies in person, so they can consider whether they still want to fund them and expect them to come back next month, since both agencies have a long track record with the town.  
8.
Consideration of  2013-2014 Non-Profit Contributions
· Mayor Becker explained that the council can see what requests they have had so far including the two new ones and that two small ones have already been funded (Literacy Council - $300 and Optimist - $500).  In addition, the council can see the amount of funding that is available; it is time to open the floor to discussion.  Councilwoman LaMonica referred to the 2013-2014 list and asked if the ones that were blank are the ones that have open requests.  Mayor Becker responded that the zeroes weren’t expected to make requests, because they haven’t been here recently, and the blanks were expected to make requests.  Mayor Becker left Catawba Lands Conservancy and Turning Point blank, because it was unclear as to whether they were going to make requests or not; Catawba made their contact with the town, said they would come, but didn’t and Turning Point hasn’t been heard from.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she has been taking things to Turning Point; they do need a lot of things.  Councilwoman Critz commented that Naomi and other representatives from Turning Point had made it clear in the past (without divulging any confidentiality) that Turning Point is an organization that has ministered to women and children from our community; we know they work hard.  Councilwoman Critz believed that what the council has used as a guiding point in giving is that they want to be sure that they are giving to organizations that are actually serving our constituents.  With that in mind, Councilwoman Critz personally felt good about keeping them at the same level even though there was not a representative from either the Catawba Lands Conservancy or Turning Point.  Mayor Becker commented that we might ask them to please come and give us an update, especially Turning Point with a new executive director.  Councilwoman LaMonica concurred, because it is so visibly local and she thought the town needed to maintain their support and be very clear about their direction with these entities/agencies that directly support the community.  In reviewing the 2013-2014 nonprofit list, Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like to see the council fund the new Drug Treatment Court Foundation; it is a valuable asset to the community.  Councilwoman Critz stated that although she appreciated the Generations United Incorporated presentation and that she has a tremendous like-mindedness and appreciation for combining children and the elderly together, the council has never funded an organization that was not currently accredited or one that they didn’t know served this community; we have a responsibility to our constituents.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she was running through the math real quick and we are at $9,300 before the Union County Drug Treatment Court Foundation; the budget allowance is $9,500.  Mayor Becker noted that that was a line item and the council can go over it a little bit, because it is funded within the community [category].  There is actually $11,500 available, which is up to the council how much they want to use, if any.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like to see them go for $1,000 and then reevaluate year-by-year, because she did clearly remember them discussing the possibility of getting grant money, which they will report back to the council; if they get the money they are expecting to get their needs will not be as great.  Councilwoman LaMonica mentioned that the Community Arts Council was the one organization that came back and asked for more this year (from $500 to $750).  If we are at $9,300 now and looking at the potential of $1,000 for Union County Drug Treatment, that’s $10,300 if that stays at $500.  After a brief discussion, it was recommended that the total be $10,300 with everyone staying at the same level except the additional $1,000 for the drug court.  Mayor Becker read the amounts as follows: Catawba Lands Conservancy - $2,500; Council on Aging of Union County - $1,500; American Red Cross - $1,500; Safe Alliance (formerly United Family Services) - $1,000; Community Arts Council - $500; Turning Point - $1,500; Literacy Council (already donated) - $500; Optimist (already donated) - $ 500; and Union County Drug Treatment Foundation (new nonprofit) - $1,000 for a total of $10,300.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve (as outlined and read) the recommendations for the budget for charitable contributions and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Critz, Cureton and LaMonica  

Nays:  None

· Mayor Becker informed Ms. Crunkleton that he would mail her a check and explained to the council that he would be mailing a check to Turning Point and Catawba Lands Conservancy as well.  Mayor Becker asked if the council wanted Ms. Brooks or he to contact those two agencies and let them know the council wants to see them.  The council agreed that they wanted an update from them.  Councilwoman Critz referred to Ms. Crunkleton and explained that the town was having a festival on September 6th (from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m.) and Councilman Countryman paid for the spot and that she and Mr. Critz were donating a tent for all of the nonprofits to share a location at the festival.  Mayor Becker added that it was a big tent that multiple tables can fit in.  Councilwoman Critz continued that Ms. Crunkleton was welcome to bring tables with information and stuff and also have the opportunity to collect donations.    
· Ms. Crunkleton updated the council on Turning Point.  Ms. Ashley Lantz who was working with Ms. Pam Caskey at Safe Alliance is the new Executive Director for Turning Point.  Ms. Lantz is taking over for Ms. Naomi Herndon.    
9.
Discussion/Consideration of Meeting Format
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that this was just the discussion around “how do we increase the level of education and understanding amongst our residents” now that we have more folks joining us for meetings as to just the format of town council meetings and how they work and when it’s okay for participation and when it’s not okay for participation.  Two months ago, the proposal that Councilwoman LaMonica brought forward was simply looking at restructuring things a little bit and moving public comments to the end of the agenda as opposed to the beginning of the agenda; that way folks can feel confident in being able to provide feedback or ask questions about content of the meeting toward the end of the meeting as opposed to not having that opportunity at the beginning of the meeting, because they don’t understand what is being covered in the agenda points  or because it’s being held earlier, so we have gotten to some of the pros and cons.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she was sure there were pros and cons to both sides of the equation based on different communities and different organizations that have tried it either way.  The goal and intent is it simply allows some education; being able to do a flyer and some sort of written communication up front for folks that are visiting so they understand.  Either we have it on the table or we say something about it when public comments are being held at the beginning of the meeting so that there is some education and coaching that takes place at the beginning of each meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that Councilwoman Critz had been able to get some additional research done as well with some ideas that we might be able to use.  Councilwoman Critz explained that every two years during the local elections there is an Essentials of Municipal Government training that the council is supposed to go to as newly elected officials and then it is up to council members whether or not they want to keep attending.  Councilwoman Critz has attended three out of the four of her elections and re-elections and she found her 2006 [training materials] with the section on public comment at meetings of local government boards written by Fleming Bell.  Councilwoman Critz read through it and called Chapel Hill and spoke with Kara Millonzi although Frayda Bluestein was really the person that they felt would help the best, but she was not in.  Councilwoman Critz talked with Ms. Millonzi about two situations, one with Mr. Privette and one with Mrs. Rutherford, where comments they had made in the beginning were applicable to agenda items and because they made their comments prior to the agenda item being covered the council was able to answer their questions.  Therefore, the fact that public comment came in the beginning was an asset, because if it had come at the end the council would have been going backwards, which would be nonproductive.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she basically asked Ms. Millonzi what they saw as most helpful and they discussed the template for a citizens comment sheet that can serve multiple purposes; it can be at the back of the room at the beginning of the meeting.  In addition to public comment, the council would have a citizen comment sheet in the back for people to fill out and mail it back or give it to the council at the end of the meeting.  If the citizen didn’t want a response then this could be anonymous.  The only reason you would put your name, address and phone number on there would be if you asked a question or had a concern that you wanted a council member to respond to you.  The citizen comment sheet could allow anonymous questions and concerns and it could allow very personal questions and concerns.  It could give people who are a little reluctant to speak in public the opportunity to do something without the anxiety of public speaking.  A copy could also be put on our website so that people could download it if they were unable to attend a meeting; they could send it in so the council would be aware of these comments and concerns.  Councilwoman Critz stated that the reason the council doesn’t set up a situation of dialogue is that they are governed by Raleigh and these are policies that they have set up for municipal meetings.  Mayor Becker interjected that they are not laws.  Councilwoman Critz responded correct and added Attorney Griffin has told the council they are tried and true and if you are going to step out from something that has been tried and true for a 100 plus years you want to be sure you’ve got a good reason to do that.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she thought a lot of thought and a lot of research was put into the order of this council’s meetings, so in staying with that order instead of changing the order, the two things that she discussed with Ms. Millonzi was: 1) creating and using the citizen’s comments sheet; and 2) extend the public comments to three minutes instead of two, which will give people a little bit longer.  Councilwoman Critz added that Ms. Millonzi told her that it was not against the law for a board member, at the end of someone’s comments or questions, wanted to respond to that person; that is a policy that boards have to establish.  Mineral Springs has established a policy, at the recommendation of the town attorney and advice given through the Municipal Government in North Carolina, because otherwise it sets up a situation that can become a free-for-all.  It also sets up a situation where the board could lose control of the meeting or a situation where the board could actually be emotionally compelled to give out information that wasn’t fully researched; the council does not want to be doing any of those things.  The council wants to do the best job they can.  Councilwoman Critz explained that one of the things that stuck out to her in some of Fleming Bell’s writing that she was reading was that he said “improving citizen participation at board meetings may yield important information for board members and help educate the entire community”  and he reiterates all throughout this information and in our training “that it is our responsibility to make sure that we are effectively handling these meetings and managing them for the betterment of the community as a whole”.  The council needs to be doing all that they can to create a dialogue, but not in the context of their meeting, because it is the council’s responsibility to take care of the business of the town; the council is charged with the responsibility (as elected officials) to be sure that they get through the necessary line items of business for the town and hearing the concerns of the public.  The information Councilwoman Critz referred to said “most public boards strive for balance on citizen participation at regular business meetings since the meetings concern the public’s business, gaining citizen remarks and responses to questions is an essential part of keeping government open to the public.  Councilwoman Critz stated “on the other hand the meetings must be controlled, so that the board can conduct its business in an orderly fashion and make timely decisions in order to meet legal, budgetary and pragmatic needs of the community”.   Councilwoman Critz continued that it is a balance and the council is certainly never going to make everyone happy, but she appreciated Councilwoman LaMonica bringing this to the council’s attention and prompting her and several of the council to look at ways that they can….  Councilwoman LaMonica reiterated the recommendation that was on the table, the council doesn’t want to encourage folks from a dialogue perspective to be able to share feedback and the like, but she likes the idea of the comment sheet for folks that are not comfortable with public speaking or stepping behind the podium and she likes the idea from an education perspective of having a flyer and some direction up front as to what to expect in the meeting, because the council can’t sacrifice that.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that the recommendation for three minutes for public comments was certainly fine, but the only recommendation that is on the table is whether “public comments” is at the top of the agenda or the bottom.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she thought the council all agreed with all the rest of that and the addition of adding some direction in the form of a flyer and the comment sheet is wonderful.  Councilwoman LaMonica questioned if the information said one way or the other, because it seems like based on the research some communities do it at the frontend as they do the backend; it just depends on what works for them.  Councilwoman Critz explained that the only comment that was made to her was as far as statistically speaking most people have it at the beginning.  Most meetings that Councilwoman Critz has attended in other government (i.e. county and other municipalities) have it at the beginning.  Councilwoman Critz referred back to the two examples that had “popped into her head” and commented that just letting people know that in addition to the agenda copies at the back that it goes on the website.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she personally would like not to see it change position, but she would like to see the council do the other things.  Mayor Becker asked Councilwoman LaMonica what she perceived as benefits of going to the end.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that it came out a couple of months ago where the council had two different instances where members of the community wanted to make a comment or attempted to make a comment about the date of the festival and Mayor Becker had basically asked them to be quiet.  Mayor Becker commented that was during the meeting.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that there was a second situation during the same meeting with another young lady who brought something up about access to the greenway and she just didn’t know how to bring it to the council.  At the close of that meeting there were several residents that said they found the whole situation totally unprofessional as to how they were handled and the tone and the attitude.  Councilwoman LaMonica further explained that under “Other Business” of that meeting she had said that she would like to do some research and see what additional options that were available to make communication and education more comfortable.  Mayor Becker noted that it seemed that those people’s dissatisfaction was that they were not allowed to speak during the agenda item.  Councilwoman LaMonica referred to another situation when Mr. Privette came to the council with concerns about the community watch sign situation and he was upset that the council couldn’t answer him during that meeting and he didn’t know how to get answers to that stuff.  Mr. Privette was kind of aggravated.  It’s hard when you are not aware of how these meetings work, you’ve got a busy life/kids/etc. and trying to figure out how to do something for your community and you pop into a meeting thinking that would be your forum and they don’t realize that they have to take it offline.  Councilwoman Critz responded that none of the experts, including Attorney Griffin, are recommending dialogue.  Mayor Becker commented that Councilwoman LaMonica wasn’t either.  Councilwoman LaMonica concurred.  Mayor Becker clarified that this was only about comments at the end.  Councilwoman Critz responded that she was thinking of keeping it at the beginning.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Attorney Griffin who the town was that moved it to the end – was it Union County or Monroe?  Mayor Becker responded that Monroe does it at the end.  Attorney Griffin noted that they start early (6:00 p.m.), so people can come in at 7:30 p.m. and not have to sit through all that long process of listening to some members talk about whatever.  Councilwoman LaMonica was just curious to what their reasoning was and whether or not it fit the bill and worked.  Mayor Becker explained that he has talked to municipal officials all around the county and a lot of “us” have become very cynical – “we have been at this business for a long time and we don’t trust other boards and we think other boards are up to no good and a municipal board thinks the county board is up to no good and a county board thinks the school board is up to no good”.  One of Mayor Becker’s particularly cynical friends will be talking about the county commissioners and say “have you heard they are planning on moving public comments to the end, isn’t that typical of those people, just to make sure that people have to wait to the end and no one is going to be there to listen to them”.  Mayor Becker stated that whenever he hears somebody talk about moving public comment to the end he is always hearing negative; it’s almost like they believe the people are doing it to make it less convenient for people to speak.  Attorney Griffin commented that it’s the council’s decision, but how would you know when to come if you want to speak if it’s going to be at the end – you may not want to go listen to the town council talk about pay raises if you aren’t interested or patting themselves on the back for doing a good job; you may want to go to the meeting and express your opinion and get out.  Councilwoman Critz stated that there are three council members that have an interest in this, so it should be put on the agenda for next month; it’s still on the table to consider. 
· After discussion, there was a consensus of the council to bring this back next month for a simple decision of having public comments at the beginning or the end and whether or not to change the time limit from two minutes to three minutes.  A draft flyer and a citizen comment sheet will be presented to the council for approval.                             
· Mayor Becker briefly explained to the council that Ms. Ridings had posted a question on the Clerk’s List Serve about the time limit on public comments.  Three minutes was allowed by 14 of the respondents, four minutes was allowed by two respondents, five minutes was allowed by two respondents and one of them said it depends on the number of persons.  Mayor Becker commented that two minutes is unusually short.  Unfortunately at the time, we weren’t asking about beginning or end; that could be something the staff could do in the next month.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked Ms. Ridings to include where in the agenda they allow resident participation and what that looks and feels like and why, and what they are experiencing.  
10.
Consideration of Audit Contract
· Mayor Becker explained that the $4,800 audit contract was the amount that it was budgeted for.  It is the State Treasurer’s Departments boilerplate audit form. 
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the Audit Contract and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:


Ayes:  Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 

Nays:  None
11.
Consideration of Approving the Town Hall Landscaping Agreement with Taylor and Sons for Fiscal Year 2014-2015
· Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks had placed the Town Hall Landscaping Agreement in its entirety in the agenda packet; there is a monthly increase of $10.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that was a fuel surcharge or something.  Mayor Becker commented that “we are very, very happy” and explained that he walks around the property with Ms. Brooks a lot and the grass is much more lush, it is much more fescue and good grass and a lot less clover and crab grass; it takes several years, but it’s really looking much nicer.  The shrubs are better pruned and the mulch is better manicured.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she didn’t think the council was concerned at all about retaining them and asked if Mayor Becker had discussed with them the possibility of extending their service on the greenway.  Mayor Becker responded no, it’s a whole different thing (trail maintenance), because that’s an “as needed” thing and it may not be practical, so he has not talked to Derek about that, but it might be worthwhile.  Councilwoman Critz stated that she would like for Mayor Becker to do that, because she thought there were some things that probably needed to be managed.        
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to approve the Town Hall Landscaping Contract and seconded by Councilwoman Critz. The motion was passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Critz, Cureton and LaMonica 

Nays:  None
12.
Staff Reports
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the residents and the council have gotten the survey and the newsletter.  The survey has a control number, because the last time we stamped the town seal on it ourselves when color copiers were less prevalent; you could see that it bled through so it was an authentic one.  With the online opening, Ms. Bennett had explained to the council (Mayor Becker believed) that they would be doing a control number.  Mayor Becker did not know how they got put in the envelopes, but the control numbers were handwritten on there.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought Mr. Bowden was correct, they were sequential, because they weren’t 10 digit numbers or anything.  The way the envelopes were done is that the town was responsible for the mailing list; it was the resident mailing list that had come through as part of the Census updates; Ms. Brooks helps to update it as she issues a compliance permit for a house (that address is added to the list).  Mayor Becker stated that he physically verified based on returns from newsletters that came back saying “vacant”; he would verify that vacant house and take it off the list.  You will notice that the newsletter went to Janet and Jimmy Critz or Melody and Mike LaMonica whereas the survey went to “Resident” and the reason for that is that even though it is standard mail, what will happen is if the resident doesn’t live there anymore, the post office will return it.  If Mike and Melody LaMonica have moved and Mayor Becker didn’t know that, the postal service won’t forward it over, they are going to return it, so the resident of that house is not going to get the survey; we would lose 25, 50 or 100 surveys, so we said “it is impersonal, but we are going to send the surveys to Mineral Springs Resident”, so it goes to that house and whoever is living in that house gets the survey, which takes out the vacant.  Mayor Becker explained that the town printed those envelopes and put our Mineral Springs Bulk Rate Permit imprint on them and he delivered those envelopes in boxes to Nadine and Nadine folded and stuffed all of the envelopes.  When Mayor Becker got them back they were in no order whatsoever and Nadine said she was not tying the control number to addresses; Mayor Becker guessed she could have, but he didn’t know what purpose it would serve.  Councilwoman LaMonica commented that it’s a third party anyway, it’s not like Mayor Becker was involved.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the return envelope was going back to Nadine for tabulation; he believed the commenter said it was obvious who was conducting the survey and that was the town.  Mayor Becker agreed it was the town doing the survey, but a third party was doing everything.  The town printed the envelopes simply because we maintain the address list.  At one point we were going to email the Access table to Nadine, in fact Mayor Becker had it culled down to just resident addresses.  Mayor Becker explained that the P.O. Boxes have to go to a name, so he had to send a postcard out to the P.O. Box holders – a dummy postcard saying “is this your correct address?” and if he got it back from Michael [Mineral Springs Post Office clerk] saying “box closed” (two came back), then he took that off the list; we have 150 addresses that don’t get curbside delivery, so those actually went to a person’s name.  Councilwoman Critz commented that the survey was being mailed back to COG, which means the town doesn’t know who is sending it back; we are just going to get the tabulation from them and not specific information like that.  Mayor Becker explained to the council if they get questions (it’s a valid question) from a resident on whether the town is keeping track of them, the council can tell them to look at the address on that return envelope (it’s going to Centralina Council of Governments) and the town has no idea what number went to what address.  It’s as simple as that; there is no ulterior motive.  Mayor Becker continued his explanation of why he didn’t send Nadine the address list, by explaining that Nadine had told the town that we were supposed to provide COG with the envelopes with return addresses and Mayor Becker said “if we’ve got to print that, we’ve got to put the imprint on, why don’t we just put the address on too, we can do it all in one pass”.  Ms. Ridings fed envelopes into the machine and those envelopes were delivered to Nadine who stuffed and sealed those envelopes.      
· Mayor Becker explained that the update was more for the public, because the council did have the special meeting that was called, but since it involved an expenditure he wanted to make sure the public was aware that the town was doing it.  Mayor Becker announced that the town did have an approved offer for the 1.88 acres of land in the Harrington Hall Subdivision for $32,000. The council approved the purchase at the special meeting, which was an open meeting and not a closed session, because there were no further negotiations taking place.  Mayor Becker commented that he didn’t remember anybody being here for that special meeting, so he wanted to make sure people knew that was approved.  The town would like to close on the property this fiscal year; we are having the subdivision survey done right now adding that 3/10ths of an acre from the adjoining lot to the piece, which really opens up possibilities for future park development.  This will not be for more trails, but amenities for people who don’t necessarily want to be on a trail; there might be a bathroom there or a picnic shelter.  There have been “rumblings” that people are saying “we don’t just want a trail, we would like some things that we can use with our family”, so that piece of property gives the town future opportunity.  Mayor Becker stated that he thought it was a fairly reasonable price and the town did make that purchase.  Mayor Becker further explained that he would be asking the board, pending our attorney’s advice and after closing on the property, to unseal those minutes, because at this point there is no further negotiation.       
· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks, at the last minute before she went on vacation, did get a confirmation that Lipstick on a Pig [band] would do it [play the festival] for $600.  Councilwoman Critz suggested putting on the agenda for next month the canopy cover for the stage; the band is requesting one, because they are playing in the middle of the day.  Mayor Becker commented that any band would want one.  Councilwoman Critz continued that when the sun is out she thought that was the prudent thing to do.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she personally has a large tent and by the time they used it twice it had more than paid for itself [as opposed to renting one].  Councilwoman Critz thought it might be wiser for the council to purchase a canopy that they can reuse in conjunction with the community center for people that want to do an indoor/outdoor kind of thing or for future festivals; then we can have it to reuse.  Mayor Becker stated that he would get some prices on that for next month.  Councilwoman Critz stated that it’s not going to be that much more for the town to buy than it is to rent it.
· Ms. Ridings explained that she had contact with an attorney today who is with the Employment Security Division and that the town is going to enter into a contract with ESC in order to obtain the latest employer information for delinquent taxpayers, because she has run into a “dead end” trying to get some of these people to pay.   The debt set-off has paid a reasonable amount, unfortunately the town probably wasn’t the only one on the list and they pay first-come first-serve, so this is just one more avenue to get to that point.  The collection agency does not seem to be having much luck with the person we turned over.  Ms. Ridings stated that she told the collection agency to call him as many times as the law will allow, because in July everything from 1999 to 2003 will drop off and we are going to lose that money as a town, which Ms. Ridings finds very difficult.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how much are we talking about for the amount that was turned over for collection.  Ms. Ridings responded $500 plus.  Mayor Becker stated that wasn’t all before 2003.  Ms. Ridings responded it was $88 just for 2003 with the interest and fee, etcetera, but it is just the idea that he is just not being bothered and it is turning into a real dead-beat situation.  Ms. Ridings has lost all avenues to get to him; he is very cautious, he knows how to play the system and he is doing it very well.  Mayor Becker stated that the Employment Security is a State Agency and it is not a contract where the town is paying money; it is just an agreement to work with.  Ms. Ridings added that it is not a contract with money, but it has several steps.  The first step was taken today by writing them back an agreement request, which Mayor Becker signed as mayor.  The next step will be that they send the town an agreement stating exactly what we state in the letter; it will have to go back and be approved.  Mayor Becker stated that Attorney Griffin could advise us on whether or not it would have to be approved by the council as a formality even if there is no cost.  If it’s a contract it will probably have to come before this board (hopefully) in July.  Ms. Ridings explained that she was told that it probably won’t be set up to use until August.  Ms. Ridings informed them that she didn’t want to know what anybody made, just who they worked for and that she was bonded; she explained to them that we weren’t “little country bumpkins” down here, we are a very small entity that would like the money that is owed to the town.  It was noted that the county uses them quite frequently.  Councilwoman Critz referred to Ms. Ridings and stated that she appreciates her professionalism and her tenacity.  Ms. Ridings responded that she hasn’t lost faith yet; we have come from 12 or 15 pages down to four.  Ms. Ridings had two or three just this last month, so we are working at it, but it’s getting to be a little tougher each time you turn around.  Ms. Ridings has talked to the girls at Union County, who have been a huge asset for her.  ESC is just one more “foot in the door” and Ms. Ridings is going to take it.     
13.
Other Business
· Councilwoman Cureton asked if there was anything that could be done about the house that is beside her; something needs to be done.  Mayor Becker responded that it’s like the ones downtown; we don’t have a building inspection department, so we certainly can’t condemn that house.  Councilwoman Cureton asked if she should talk to the county.  Mayor Becker responded that one might be a health hazard.  Councilwoman Critz suggested calling environmental safety in the county and they might come out and give it a look and let her know if they could help or they might know what agency would.  Councilwoman Cureton explained that there were two houses right together that are abandoned, but she talked to the owner and he said if she didn’t like it to do something about it.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Attorney Griffin had any suggestions.  Attorney Griffin responded yes, he recommended that Councilwoman Cureton see a lawyer, because the county was not going to do anything; they don’t have the enforcement mechanism to do it and they are not going to get involved in it.  The best way is to file a personal nuisance.  Everybody wants the government to intervene and do things when they don’t have the jurisdiction to do.   
14. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Critz, Cureton and LaMonica
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:07 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, July 10, 2014 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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